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In this issue of Family Medicine, Terry and 
Hill present evidence from a recently con-
ducted survey that suggests that osteo-

pathic family medicine residents in training 
programs whose positions have been accred-
ited by both the Accreditation Council for 
Graduate Medical Education (ACGME) and 
the American Osteopathic Association (AOA), 
so called “dual accreditation,” are more likely 
to be certified by the AOA and less likely to 
seek certification by the American Board of 
Family Medicine (ABFM).1 While studies of 
this nature are always limited by their inher-
ent selection and recall biases, the conclusions 
reached by the authors nevertheless raise is-
sues that merit careful consideration and fur-
ther discussion.

Given the significant increase in the number 
of these dually accredited programs,2 in 2009 
the ABFM sought to gain further insight into 
the performance of osteopathic and allopath-
ic residents on our certification examination.3 
The results of the 2007 and 2008 certification 
examinations were analyzed with a subanaly-
sis of the 584 residents from dually accredited 
programs who took the examination in 2007 
(496 allopaths and 88 osteopaths) and the 518 
residents from dually accredited programs who 
took the examination in 2008 (453 allopaths 
and 65 osteopaths). Overall, allopathically ed-
ucated residents performed significantly bet-
ter than their osteopathic counterparts when 
mean scaled scores were compared; this data is 
consistent with historical performance on our 
examination by these two groups. However, 
no significant difference in mean scaled scores 
existed for the osteopathically educated and 

allopathically educated physicians that had 
trained in dually accredited programs in either 
2007 or 2008. Using our Residency Training 
Management (RTM) data, we determined that 
approximately one fewer resident, on average, 
from each of the 85 dually accredited programs 
that were studied took the examination than 
would be expected.

Unlike our study, Terry and Hill report that 
many more osteopathic graduates from dually 
accredited programs are not opting to apply for 
certification by both certifying organizations. 
Sixty-six percent of the authors’ respondents 
reported that 50% or less of their program’s 
osteopathic graduates are electing to be certi-
fied by both boards. Since 90% of osteopathic 
residents are required to take the AOA exami-
nation in order for the program to maintain 
AOA accreditation, the authors imply that the 
majority of these residents are opting not to 
take the ABFM examination. Their method-
ology limits our ability to determine if in fact 
this is the case. However, if their assumption 
is true, their findings signal an important de-
parture from the expectations that the 
ACGME has of its residency programs.

When the ACGME was established in 1981, 
it maintained the close relationship that had 
existed between its forerunner, the Liaison 
Committee for Graduate Medical Education, 
and the American Board of Medical Specialties 
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(ABMS). Each ABMS member board, of which 
ABFM is one, establishes the standards for 
training within its specialty. These standards 
are used by ACGME Review Committees to 
develop the program requirements for their 
respective specialties. Substantial compliance 
with these requirements is necessary for ac-
creditation of residency training programs 
within the specialty, and only residents suc-
cessfully completing ACGME-accredited train-
ing may apply for certification by an ABMS 
member board. Therefore, the longstanding ex-
pectation for trainees within ACGME accred-
ited programs is that they will subsequently 
become certified by an ABMS member board. 
Moreover, the ACGME uses residents’ perfor-
mance on ABMS member board’s certification 
examinations as one of its measures for mon-
itoring substantial compliance with specialty 
specific program requirements.

When the ACGME Outcomes Project be-
gan more than 10 years ago, it attempted to 
drive programs toward competency-based as-
sessment. Unfortunately, at the outset of the 
project, insufficient tools existed to assist res-
idency directors and their faculty with accu-
rately assessing the six general competencies 
that had been created and agreed upon by both 
the ACGME and the American Board of Medi-
cal Specialties in 1999. Over time, the num-
ber of instruments in the competency-based 
assessment tool box has expanded. However, 
faculty are still not entirely comfortable us-
ing these tools, and the fact of the matter is 
that the ABFM certification examination still 
is the only objective measure that can be reli-
ably used to measure family medicine resident 
performance directly and program quality in-
directly. The examination is developed, ad-
ministered and scored using widely accepted 
industry standards.4 It is highly reliable (Cron-
bach alpha >0.90), has strong face validity (as 
determined by practicing family physicians), 
and has an absolute passing standard that is 
established by peer family physicians using the 
well-established modified Angoff5 procedure. 

Therefore, if a significant decline in the 
number of residents in ACGME-accredited 
positions taking the ABFM certification ex-
amination within specific training programs 
exists as suggested by Terry’s and Hill’s data, 
this would almost certainly limit the ability 
of the Family Medicine Review Committee to 
accurately assess those programs. To a large 

degree, this potential problem will be resolved 
when the new Family Medicine Program Re-
quirements, which will be released for public 
comment this month, are approved. While I 
am not able to comment on specific elements 
of the new requirements, it has been public 
knowledge for almost a year that the new re-
quirements will specify the percentage of res-
idents that will be expected to take and pass 
the ABFM certification examination.

Increasing evidence is demonstrating the 
important relationship between knowledge and 
the quality of care delivered by practicing cli-
nicians.6 At the present time, evidence would 
also suggest that the only tool that can con-
sistently measure this knowledge in residency 
program graduates is the certification exami-
nation developed by ABMS specialty boards.7,8 
The proposed changes in the Family Medicine 
Program Requirements are to be applauded. 
They will guarantee that a time-proven as-
sessment methodology, the ABFM certification 
examination, will be used in a consistent fash-
ion to measure the performance of graduates 
of ACGME family medicine residency train-
ing programs.
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